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RHODES UNIVERSITY

ALLAN WEBB HALL COMMITTEE

MINUTES OF A MEETING HELD ON tuesday, 20 FEBRUARY 2007

AT 19:00 IN THE HALL WARDENS FLAT.

2007.1.1         PRESENT

Mr John McNeill (Hall Warden, Chair), Desiree Wicks (Canterbury House Warden), 

Mr Mark Matamisa (Salisbury House Sub-Warden), Mr Randall Starkey (Salisbury House Sub-Warden), Mr Eleph Gula-Ndebele (Salisbury House Senior Student), Mr Michael Naidoo (Salisbury House Warden), Mr Vaughan Mason (Winchester House Sub-Warden) and Miles Downard (Winchester House Senior Student), Mr Nick Hodgson (Winchester House Sub-Warden), Ms Nicole Hyman (Truro House Sub-Warden), Ms Kim Usher (Truro House Sub-Warden), Anne Warring (Truro House Warden), Ms Jade Menezies (Canterbury House Sub-Warden), Ms Lindiwe Kwatsha (Canterbury House Sub-Warden), Ms Nonhlanhla Ngidi (Canterbury Annex Sub-Warden), Ms Mbalenhle Mbatha (Canterbury Annex House Sub-Warden), Prof Sarah Radloff (Hall Fellow), Messrs Kambani Ramano (Hall SRC Representative 2007), Mesdames Tumelo Tladi (Hall Senior Student 2007), Prof Santy Daya (Hall Fellow), and 
Secretariat: Ms Tanya van Wyk (Allan-Webb Hall Secretary).
2007.1.2 LEAVE OF ABSENCE

Sr Rosemary Büchner (Associate Hall Fellow) and Ms Aziza Mdee (Truro House Senior Student), Ms Ayn du Bazane (Canterbury House Senior Student) and Ms Aziza Mdee (Truro House Senior Student).
2007.1.3 OTHER MATTERS FOR THE AGENDA

All items raised will be addressed under agenda item 2007.1.17
1. Allan Webb Adventure
2. Sun City Children

3. Academic Mentors

2007.1.4 CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES

Mr Mason proposed acceptance of the minutes and Mrs Radloff seconded.
2007.1.5 HALL WARDEN’S FORUM
5.1   Welcome
Mr McNeill welcomed everyone to the first Hall Committee Meeting. He informed all concerned that the Hall Committee Meeting is a forum used for the various residences to air their issues or concerns however to also have these discussions at the house levels as well.

5.2 Exam Results

There were generally pleasing results across the board. Truro, Canterbury and Salisbury rated 1% less overall compared to Winchester.
2007.1.6          MATTERS ARISING

6.1    Common Room Furniture
Mrs Wicks reported that some new furniture has arrived. The previous company went insolvent and repossessed even the broken furniture. Housekeeping is supplying the common room with furniture as and when they are able to.
6.2 Hat Rule

Mr McNeill mentioned that the senior student of Truro House did not submit their results last year concerning this issue despite numerous requests to do so hence the results are not a true reflection. Mrs Radloff noted that the voting results were very different between the male and female residences.
After a lengthy discussion it was decided that a decision would be made instead of taking the matter back to the respective residences to re-vote.  It was decided mainly by the majority of hall committee members present to adopt the compromise option, in that some headgear, viz. beanies, and “doeks” would be allowed, while brimmed and peaked caps would still be banned. The majority felt to compromise the position and a consensus was reached: “No brimmed or peaked caps allowed in the dining hall”. Ms Menezies stated that “hoodies” might also become an issue however this will be discussed, if necessary, at the next Hall Committee Meeting.
6.3 Burst Water Mains

Mr McNeill mentioned that there have been water problems. He advised that the matter was being dealt with at a higher level, and that the university was dealing directly with the municipality on these issues. A contingency plan needs to be implemented with regards to crises management; however Rhodes University have implemented Jo-Jo’s (plastic water tanks) for drinking purposes. Ms Ngidi asked that the sub-wardens be kept updated with the process and status of the water problems. Mr McNeill re-emphasised the need to conserve all scarce resources. 
2007.1.7 BOARD OF RESIDENCES

7.1 Student Representative

A vote was taken for the Allan Webb Hall student representative: 

Mr Eleph Gula-Ndebele is the Allan Webb Hall student representative to the Board of Residences
7.2 Warden Representative

Mr Michael Naidoo was elected by the wardens of AW Hall to be the Allan Webb Hall warden representative to the Board of Residences.
2007.1.8          HALL & HOUSE COATS OF ARMS

Mr McNeill mentioned that Mr Matthew Charlesworth donated a very generous gift on his departure. The gift comprises of the registration of the various hall and house coats of arms with the Heraldry Authority in the UK. Once Mr Charlesworth is available there will a formal thank you to him.
2007.1.9          PROVISIONAL HALL BUDGET

Mr McNeill opened the floor for discussion with regards to the provisional budget for 2007. Mrs Wicks mentioned that the newspapers in the Dining Hall have not been very successful as the newspaper was never kept intact, and that access to the newspaper was less than ideal.  It was agreed by all that each residence should get their own newspaper, this being the Herald from hence forth.

2007.1.10 HALL CALENDAR

A consensus was reached to keep the provisional Hall Calendar as it is however if a change needs to be made that this would be done timeously.
2007.1.11 ORIENTATION WEEK POST MORTEM
Mr McNeill asked whether there were any issues during the Orientation week. Mr Hodgson mentioned that the First Year braai did not work particularly well as there was not enough time to neither prepare nor people assisting as everyone was too busy. People concerned concurred. Mr McNeill suggested that the meeting with parents should take place before the braai – there was agreement on this. 

Ms Ngidi noted that the workshops held need to be more specific and concise as it was very drawn out. There was also a general feeling that the workshops need to adhere to their time frames. There was also a general feeling that the concept of the workshops held was misunderstood and there was a lot of negativity around the issue of the workshops. 
Mrs Wicks asked if it would be possible to move the Jazz evening from the St Peters lawn to another venue. Unfortunately this was not very well attended in the past however since having it at the St Peters lawn; it has increased in attendance numbers. Mr McNeill noted to ask the SCR to usher people out on closing time. 
Ms Warring noted that the comedy evening needs to be held in a bigger venue as this is popular and has become overcrowded. The SRC has been asked to keep the doors locked until just before starting time to allow everyone the opportunity to get to the show.
Mr McNeill commended all the House Committees Sub-Wardens for their decorative skills and effort they put into their respective residences for welcoming the new students. Some even assisted with luggage.

Mr McNeill mentioned that the Winchester students went on a team building weekend to Hogsback and this was an excellent bonding experience for all. He suggested the same be done for the Hall Comm. Members as it will benefit everyone in some way or another. The only concern the students had were how this would be funded.

Mr McNeill asked that if any person had a different view on the Orientation week that they would e-mail him the specifics.

2007.1.12 COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT

Hall Committee agreed with the spirit of the intention to make community service a compulsory component of the university degree programme. However, it was believed that to make community service compulsory would be viewed by some as punitive and this would make the experience less rewarding for the students and the community.

It was viewed as a good theory however enforcing community engagement in order to obtain a degree would not be successful amongst the students. It was agreed that if community engagement was made compulsory, the service given to the community would be unproductive & futile hence the idea of having community engagement made compulsory was not even an option. It was agreed that the House Committee engagement representative is sufficient.
2007.1.13 REPORTS FROM THE SRC REP
Mr Ramano thanked the House Reps for their support and successful input. He informed those who did not know that Ms Green had resigned from the SRC and that there are four Hall Rep vacancies that are now available namely Oriel, Nelson Mandela, Kimberley and Founders Hall.

Negative views were expressed with regards to the academic representatives having tutors in the various residences on a 24-hour appointment basis. Mr Hodgson noted the fact that there are too many subjects at Rhodes University to be able to find a tutor for each and every subject.  It was also noted that informal tutoring does take place in the residences already and majority felt that this is more effective than having someone one doesn’t know and that is on a different level to the person being tutored. Mr McNeill also mentioned that ADC has a mentor funding however this comprises of extra funding for no apparent gain. Mr Ramano said that he would report back to Kat Furman (Academic Rep) and in turn report back to the Hall Committee Meeting.
It was felt that there needed to be more consultation between the SRC and other role players on the issue of the “Home Alone” academic mentoring. It is believed that there has not been sufficient discussion around issues like capacity, i.e., who will mentor the vast subject range available, and who will fund the mentors for their time.

Mr Ramano mentioned the Student Imbizo that is held on the 13.03.07 and encouraged everyone to attend. One of the events that will be held will be the re-writing of the SRC constitution.
2007.1.14 WELCOME DINNER
Mr McNeill asked to submit names of senior guests anyone would like to invite to either Mrs Wicks or Ms van Wyk. Ms Tladi and Ms van Wyk will be setting up the Hall on the day of the Welcoming Dinner (07.03.07) and assistance would be welcomed, of course. Mr McNeill stated that a guest ticket will be given to those individuals who assist in the set up of the venue.
Ms Ngidi mentioned a concern with regards to the food that is served at these dinners. She said that these meals are either the same or even worse to the normal meals they get in the Dining Hall for supper. This was not a general feeling however. Mr McNeill suggested rather hosting 2 Welcoming Dinners a year and improving the food however in the meantime Mr McNeill will mention this concern to the Kitchen however the students should make an effort to encourage others to come and enjoy the dinner.

2007.1.15 RULE CHANGE SUB-COMMITTEE

Mr McNeill mentioned that every second year the rule change sub-committee is voted to revise standing rules. This is the second year. Mr McNeill asked for any volunteers to be on the sub-committee:

Vaughan Mason - Winchester

Kim Usher- Truro

Nonhlanhla Ngidi – Canterbury Annex

Eleph Gula-Ndebele – Salisbury

Mr McNeill informed them that they would sit in on the next meeting that is held.

2007.1.16 CONSERVATION OF WATER & ELECTRICITY

Mr McNeill urged everyone to take it back to their respective residences and to look at ways to conserve water and electricity. It was advised to be alert and aware of conserving water and electricity.

2007.1.17 ANY OTHER BUSINESS

17.1 Allan Webb Adventure
Mrs Wicks asked that this item to be added to the agenda for every meeting. Mr Matamisa mentioned that many people have resigned from this committee and he is the only one left on this committee. Mr McNeill strongly advised that committee members should be sought out from each house and approach Mr Matamisa. Influential individuals that is capable to do marketing, financial, function-orientated etc. Many beneficial skills will be gained by being on this committee. Ms Warring mentioned that Candice Wiggett had offered her advertising skills. Mr McNeill stressed the fact that Mr Matamisa needs to be supported and this matter will be discussed again at our next meeting. Mr Naidoo suggested advertising in the form of posters.
17.2 Sun City Pre-school
Mrs Wicks mentioned that the AWA proceeds went to the Sun City Pre-School and that they are desperately in need of financial support. Allan Webb sponsored 15 children last year. Mrs Wicks asked the Hall Committee members to make a contribution in donating some money to sponsor at least one child. Mr McNeill suggested creating a poster for this purpose and having the Hall Comm. Rep as the contact person. Any proceeds are to go to Ms van Wyk or Mrs Wicks. This is an urgent heartfelt appeal to donate R35 a month which would in turn sponsor one child a month.
17.3 
Safety (CPU)

Ms Mbatha expressed a concern for the non-vigilance of the CPU staff on Somerset Street (Canterbury & Canterbury House). Mrs Wicks mentioned that she has raised this issue with Mr Charteris. Mr McNeill said that he would follow this up with Mr Charteris. There was a general feeling of confusion as to which areas are patrolled by the CPU. Mr McNeill stressed the importance of practising safety and to be vigilant at all times.
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